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Minutes of the Meeting of

Shropshire and Wrekin Fire and Rescue Authority

held on Wednesday, 8 October 2014, at 3.00 pm
at Service Headquarters, Shrewsbury
Present

Members

Councillors Adams, Austin, Mrs Barrow, Bennett, Mrs Bould, Carter, Hartin, 
Hurst-Knight, Dr Jones, Kiernan, Mellings, Minnery (Vice-Chair), Price, Thompson, West (Chair) and Wynn
Officers

Chief Fire Officer, Deputy Chief Fire Officer, Assistant Chief Fire Officer, Treasurer, Head of Area Command, Head of Operations, Head of Finance, Clerk to the Fire Authority and Executive Support Officer

The Chair welcomed Councillor Wynn, who had joined the Fire Authority from Shropshire Council, to his first Authority meeting.

1 Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence had been received from Councillor Miss Reynolds.
2 Disclosable Pecuniary Interests
The Chair reminded Members that they must not participate in the discussion of, or voting on, any matter, in which they had a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest (DPI) and should leave the room prior to commencement of the debate.

Councillors Barrow, Hartin, Kiernan, Mellings and Minnery each declared a DPI in relation to items 12 and 14 on the agenda, as Directors of Shropshire Fire Risk Management Services Ltd.
The Members concerned had been granted a dispensation by the Standards Committee, which allowed them to take part in the discussion of, and voting on, matters relating to Shropshire Fire Risk Management Services Ltd., providing that legal opinion considered the participation to be appropriate.  On this occasion, the items to be considered concerned the performance of the company and were for information purposes only.  It was, therefore, deemed appropriate for the Members concerned to participate in the discussion of these items.

3 Public Questions
A question had been received from a member of the public, Mr Brookes.  As he was unable to attend the meeting, the question and response were tabled at the meeting and the response would be sent to Mr Brookes via email.  A copy of the tabled document would be attached to the signed minutes of the meeting.
4 Minutes
Members received the minutes of the Fire Authority Annual Meeting, held on 9 July 2014.
It was proposed by Councillor Minnery, seconded by Councillor Dr Jones, and, with Councillor Wynn abstaining as he had not been present at the meeting, it was
Resolved that the minutes of the Fire Authority Annual Meeting, held on 9 July 2014, be agreed and signed by the Chair as a correct record 
5 Audit and Performance Management Committee 
Non-Exempt Minutes
Members received the non-exempt minutes of the Audit and Performance Management Committee meeting, held on 11 September 2014.
It was proposed by Councillor Dr Jones, seconded by Councillor Bennett, and 

Resolved that the non-exempt minutes of the Audit and Performance Management Committee meeting, held on 11 September 2014, be noted
6 Strategy and Resources Committee 

Members received the minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee meeting, held on 18 September 2014, and considered the recommendations at item 7 relating to the use of the General Fund Balance.

It was proposed by Councillor Carter, seconded by Councillor Dr Jones, and 

Resolved that the minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee meeting, held on 18 September 2014, be noted and the recommendations at item 7, as detailed below, be agreed:
Item 7 – Use of General Fund Balance 2013/14

Resolved that the Fire Authority approve:
a) The proposed use for the General Fund balance following the 2013/14 financial year end; and

b) The contribution of future savings to the Unearmarked Capital Reserve for major building works
7 Review of Scheme of Delegation to Officers and of

Standing Orders
The purpose of this report was for Members to receive and agree the amendments to the Scheme of Delegation to Officers and Standing Orders, which stood adjourned from the Annual Meeting of the Fire Authority.
It was proposed by Councillor Minnery, seconded by Councillor Dr Jones, and

Resolved that the Fire Authority agree the amendments to the Fire Authority’s Scheme of Delegation to Officers and to its Standing Orders (set out at paragraphs 3, 4, 5 and 6 of the report), which stood adjourned from the Annual Meeting of the Fire Authority, held on 9 July 2014
8 Integrated Risk Management / 2020 Planning Process
This report informed Members of the outcomes from the Integrated Risk Management Plan (IRMP) 2020 consultation process and sought decisions on which proposals should be included in the Fire Authority’s final IRMP 2015-20 Plan, to be published in April 2015.
The Head of Operations (HoO) introduced the report and thanked Members for their involvement in the 2020 consultation process.  Councillor Carter, as Chair of the Strategy and Resources Committee, then presented the proposals and recommendations, set out in Section 8 of the report, to the Fire Authority for discussion and decision.

Proposal 1 - The merger of the Service’s Fire Control function with at least one other organisation
The Chair commented that this proposal had been considered in great detail by both the Strategic Risk and Planning Working Group and the Strategy and Resources Committee, taking into account both public opinion and the implications of a merger.  He was unhappy with the idea of a Control Room merger with Hereford and Worcester Fire Rescue Service (HWFRS), as it was likely that HWFRS would be merging its Control Room function with West Mercia Police.  He felt that this could lead to a similar situation as with the Regional Control Centre, where there was concern that the Authority could lose control of finance and costs.
He acknowledged that, whilst local knowledge was not a necessity, he was pleased that the recommendation was not to merge.  The Fire Authority could still realise approximately £300k of savings by not merging and instead undertaking a review of the Control Room with the aim of improving cost-effectiveness.  He then suggested that the wording of recommendation 1 be changed to read ‘improving the cost-effectiveness of the Fire Control function by approximately £300k per annum’.

Councillor Price commented that he was pleased that Fire Control would be given a greater remit.  He asked who the Project Leader would be and also if any potential income streams would be investigated.  Councillor Carter commented that the IRMP consultation presentation had encompassed proposals for change.  

The Chief Fire Officer (CFO) advised that the Deputy Chief Fire Officer (DCFO) would lead the project and that the exploration of possible income streams, including CCTV, Police and Shropshire Council, would be a fundamental part of the project.
Councillor Dr Jones said that she was very pleased with the outcome and that feedback from the consultation process and staff had been taken into account.  She concluded that this was a good way to move forward. 

Councillor Minnery commented that he had been present at the Market Drayton consultation presentation, at which Fire Control staff had spoken.  He had been struck by the passion and feeling that had been conveyed and this had changed his mind about the way forward for the Control Room function.  The potential for income had also convinced him that a merged Control Room was not the way forward.
Councillor Hartin commented that it was clear that there were opportunities available for the Fire Control function and that there was staff engagement with this.  He added that he was happy with the amendment to the recommendation 1 to read ‘…approximately £300k per annum’.

Councillor Carter commented that a major incident had occurred during an IRMP presentation to Fire Control and he had witnessed the professionalism of Fire Control staff.  The Fire Authority should retain Fire Control and work with them to improve cost-effectiveness.
Recommendation 1

Suspend the existing merger proposals and undertake a Fire Control Review project, which should identify alternative options for improving the cost-effectiveness of the Fire Control function by approximately £300k per annum.

Report back to the Fire Authority with proposals for change within 12 months of starting the project.
Recommendation 2

The Service should maintain its current watching brief on all partner collaboration opportunities and those that might arise in the future. 
Recommendations 1 and 2 above were proposed by Councillor Carter, seconded by Councillor Dr Jones, and resolved unanimously.

Proposal 2 – The draft IRMP Strategic Document and revisions made to the Fire Authority’s IRMP Response Standards

Recommendation 3

Review and revise the Draft IRMP Document, based on the comments received through consultation, publishing the final version in April 2015.
Change the risk classification for specific parts of the Prees parish, from ‘Rural’ to ‘Town and Fringe’.

This was proposed by Councillor Carter, seconded by Councillor West, and resolved unanimously.
Proposal 3 - Changes to the shifts currently worked by wholetime staff

Councillor Price asked who would work on the project team for the proposed review.  The CFO replied that the DCFO would lead on the project.  Further details would be available at a later date and the Representative Bodies would be involved in the process.
Councillor Minnery asked what the start date was for the project.  The CFO advised that there was currently a capacity issue due to the Service Transformation Programme but it was likely that this review would start sooner rather than later.  Members would be advised once a definite start date had been set.
Councillor Hartin commented that he was mindful that other Services had made changes to wholetime staffing under financial imperative but this was not the case for Shropshire.  There would be costs involved but this was an opportunity to work with firefighters to investigate other options for staffing and it was logical to take time to do this properly.  Councillor Carter agreed that all possible options for wholetime staffing should be reviewed.  The Chair reassured Members that there would be ongoing consultation throughout the review.
Recommendation 4

Undertake a project to identify all possible options that could reduce the current wholetime staffing costs by approximately £400k per annum, whilst continuing to deliver a service matched to risk.

Report back to the Fire Authority with possible options within 12 months of starting the review.
This was proposed by Councillor Carter, seconded by Councillor Hartin, and resolved unanimously.
Proposal 4 - Converting current uniformed staff (i.e. Grey Book conditions of service) roles in Business Fire Safety, into non-uniformed (i.e. Green Book conditions of service) roles
Recommendation 5

Review the Business Fire Safety Department and ensure that it is delivering the right service, at the right cost and that the right levels of safety are provided for staff and the community.  Do not include a specific cost-cutting target as part of that review, or within the IRMP 2020 Plan.
This was proposed by Councillor Carter, seconded by Councillor Minnery, and resolved unanimously.
Proposal 5 - Use Retained Duty System staff to fill short-term wholetime gaps

Councillor Hartin referred to page 9 of the report, which detailed secondments from H&W Fire and Rescue Service and asked for an update.  The CFO explained that there were currently six secondees with Shropshire Fire and Rescue Service with a further five due to start in future.  The secondments were beneficial to both Fire and Rescue Services.
Recommendation 6

In progressing the wholetime shift system review project (see recommendation 4), it should be considered how the Service could make best use of its Retained Duty System staff, in any resulting Integrated Staffing System.
This was proposed by Councillor Carter, seconded by Councillor Hartin, and resolved unanimously.
Proposal 6 - A reduction in the overall support staff budget

Recommendation 7

Continue with the commitment to reduce the support staff pay budget by £105k by 2020.
This was proposed by Councillor Carter, seconded by Councillor West, and resolved unanimously.
Proposal 7 - Changes to the current contracts for hydrant and hose testing

Recommendation 8

The current hydrants contract should be reviewed prior to the next contract renewal date (2017), with the aim of exploring all possible options for cost reduction.

Recommendation 9

Do not take forward the proposal to change the way that hose testing is currently undertaken.
Proposals 8 to 14 – Other changes to budgets

Recommendation 10

Reduce the Capital Reserves contributions by £120k per annum.

Recommendation 11

Reduce the ill-health retirements contributions by £80k per annum. 
Recommendation 12

Realise the savings currently available within the occupational health contract, but do not include as long-term reductions.

Recommendation 13

Reduce the recruitment advertising budget by £7k per annum.
Recommendation 14

Reduce the medical reports budget by £6k per annum.

Recommendation 15

Do not make changes to the current non-specialist Workshops work. 
Recommendation 16

Do not stop ISO 14001 certification.
Recommendations 8 to 16 were proposed en bloc by Councillor Carter, seconded by Councillor Price, and resolved unanimously.
Recommendation 17

Members were asked to delegate responsibility for carrying out the actions listed above to the Strategic Risk and Planning Group, with appropriate progress reports to the Fire Authority through the Strategy and Resources Committee.
This was proposed by Councillor Minnery, seconded by Councillor Dr Jones, and resolved unanimously.
It was then proposed by Councillor Carter, seconded by Councillor Hartin, and

Resolved that the Fire Authority:

a) Agree the recommended ‘Overarching Principles’, which underpin the Fire Authority’s IRMP 2020 Process;

b) Note the consultation feedback received from Phase 3 of the IRMP 2020 Process;

c) Agree the recommendations from the Strategy and Resources Committee, contained in section 8 of the report, with recommendation 1 on page 11 being amended to read ‘improving the cost-effectiveness of the Fire Control function by approximately £300k per annum’;  and

d) Note the next steps required in the IRMP 2020 Process (detailed in Section 9 of the report) and delegate responsibility for their implementation to the Strategic Risk and Planning Working Group 

The recommendations at c) above were proposed and seconded as detailed above.

9 Code of Corporate Governance 2014/15
This report put forward a draft Code of Corporate Governance 2014/15 for consideration and formal adoption by the Fire Authority.
The CFO presented this report and drew Member’s attention to the review carried out by Internal Audit, which had given an assurance opinion of ‘good’ in relation to the Code of Corporate Governance.

It was proposed by Councillor Dr Jones, seconded by Councillor Bennett, and 

Resolved that the Fire Authority formally adopt the Code of Corporate Governance 2014/15, attached as an appendix to the report
10 Annual Review 2013/14
This report presented the draft Annual Review (also known as the Annual Statement of Assurance) for 2013/14 for consideration and approval by the Fire Authority, prior to publication.

The Assistant Chief Fire Officer (ACFO) presented this report and advised that the document was called an Annual Review, rather than an Annual Report, as the External Auditors had advised that Annual Reports were required to be audited.
Councillor Thompson referred to the charts on pages 6 and 7 of the Annual Review and asked about the high numbers of Automatic Fire Alarms (AFAs).  The DCFO explained that these were incidents where AFAs had recognised something as fire and activated.  There was work to be done in this area to reduce the number of AFA activations, however other fire and rescue services experienced similar issues with AFAs.  The CFO commented that the occurrences had reduced with reports being collated on each individual false alarm.
Councillor Austin asked if costs could possibly be applied to AFAs and asked for further information about this.  The CFO explained that Business Fire Safety recommended the installation of AFAs and analysed the occurrences.  Actions were being considered, particularly for persistent offenders.
Councillor Hartin commented that, as the numbers had reduced and there was the potential to charge for attendance at AFAs, it would appear that the current process was sufficient at present.
It was proposed by Councillor Minnery, seconded by Councillor Bennett, and 

Resolved that the Fire Authority approve the draft Annual Review 2013/14
At this point (3.45 pm), Councillor Adams left the meeting.

11 Details of Lives Saved and those Protected from Harm
This paper highlighted the number of people, who had been protected from harm, or rescued by operational crews during the year 2013/14 and from April to September 2014.  It also attempted to provide an economic value for the rescue work carried out by the Fire Service.
Councillor West commented that it was encouraging to see an actual figure attached to the work undertaken by the Service.

Councillor Price asked if the figures included work undertaken with other Brigades, for example during flooding.  The Head of Area Command undertook to investigate this and to report back to the Fire Authority.

It was proposed by Councillor West, seconded by Councillor Dr Jones and 

Resolved that the Fire Authority note the paper
12 Shropshire Fire Risk Management Services Ltd
Councillor Minnery as Chair of the Board of Directors (the Board) of Shropshire Fire Risk Management Services Ltd (SFRMS) gave a verbal update on the company.
Prompted by the challenge from the Fire Industries Association (FIA), a review of the company had been undertaken, which included the Board and its stakeholders: the Fire Authority, Shropshire Fire and Rescue Service and SFRMS, with legal advice being provided by the Clerk to the Authority and a solicitor from Telford & Wrekin Council.  The Review identified the following:
· The Business Plan needed to be refreshed to reflect the experience of the last 12 months and the potential for growth in future.  Councillor Mellings was helping with the statistical side of this and once complete, the refreshed Plan would be brought to the Fire Authority.

· A succession plan had been devised but was yet to be implemented.  This might need to be revised in the light of the outcomes of the Review.
· Although deemed to be a low level of risk to the Fire Authority, the FIA Challenge had been added to the Authority’s Corporate Risk Register.

· The £20,000 loan facility agreed by the Fire Authority for SFRMS had not yet been used but might still be needed in the future.

Councillor Minnery sincerely thanked the Company Manager for the work he had put into SFRMS, especially with regard to attracting business.

It was proposed by Councillor Carter, seconded by Councillor Austin and

Resolved that the Fire Authority note the verbal update given
13 Local Government Act 1972
It was proposed by Councillor West, seconded by Councillor Minnery, and

Resolved that, under section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public be excluded from the meeting room for the following item on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined by the provisions of Part I of Schedule 12(A) to the Act, by virtue of Paragraphs 1, 2 and 3.
14 Audit and Performance Management Committee 
Exempt Minutes (Paragraph 3)
Members received the exempt minutes of the Audit and Performance Management Committee meeting, held on 11 September 2014.

It was proposed by Councillor Dr Jones, seconded by Councillor Bennett, and 

Resolved that the exempt minutes of the Audit and Performance Management Committee meeting, held on 11 September 2014, be noted
The meeting closed at 3.55 pm.

Chair……………………………………

Date…….………………………………
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